
PAPERS FOR MEETING 28 JULY  2017

ITEM 4

Rhona Kent will give a short presentation on the monitoring od Marine Protected Areas and the Chartering Opportunities that will be available for vessels for a three year EMFF funded project. Links are available to the various documents and websites as follows:

Scottish MPA monitoring strategy:  http://www.gov.scot/Topics/marine/marine-environment/mpanetwork/MPAmonitoring
EMFF Project website: http://www.gov.scot/Topics/marine/marine-environment/mpanetwork/MPAmonitoring/EMFFproject 
EMFF Project topic sheet: http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0052/00522371.pdf 
Public Contracts website: https://www.publiccontractsscotland.gov.uk/

Procurement manager for Marine Scotland: Bob McLeod (on holiday until Monday) Bob.McLeod@gov.scot


ITEM 5

Marine Scotland has indicated an interest in developing management plans for marine protected areas  at a regional scale.  

Initial discussions between SNH and CnES has led to an agreement to explore the possibility of developing a regional MPA management plan with the community in the Outer Hebrides. Marine Scotland, SNH, CNES and World Wide Fund for Nature.

Donald Nicolson, Chair, and Duncan MacInnes are both scheduled to meet with the Initial Group taking forward the Project on Wednesday 2 August 2017.

Pete Middleton, CNES, will update members at the meeting on developments to date and what their aspirations are to develop a more regional approach to management for future designations.

ITEM 6

The attached options paper on Broad Bay has been drafted by Marine Scotland and Scottish Natural Heritage, following the initial meeting of the Broad Bay Sub Group on 26 May 2016.

Both Anne McLay and David Donnan will present the papers and Members will be able to consider what could be the best options for consideration for future activivites within Broad Bay.

ITEM 7

The UK Government announced recently that the UK was withdrawing from the London Fisheries Convention (1964) that allowed access for vessels from Belguim, France, Germany, Ireland and Netherlands to fish in the UK 6 – 12 mile zone. An estimated £17M is caught by vessels from those Countries whilst UK have access to waters in the 6-12 zones in those Countries.

The area covered by the 6 – 12 mile zones around the Outer Hebrides coincides with the sea area that will be covered by the Outer Hebrides Marine Region, covering the waters around St Kilda, Flannans, North Rona and Sula Sgeir. The vessels from other countries where catching pelagic species in those waters and it’s now likely that those stocks will be returned to the UK and offers a unique opportunity for a fair rebalancing of those additional stocks to be distributed fairly amongst vessels most likely to be able to catch those species.

Industry must now realise that this opportunity could and should allow access to vessels that had no previous track record for those stocks, but would need to diversify to participate in those fisheries. This could result in vessels having to adapt to fishing practices that have not been pursued in previous years and care must be taken that future designations do not prevent vessels getting access to those stocks.

The blue fin tuna fishery will now be shoaling in waters inside 12 miles and the Scottish Government should ensure that they adopt firm proposals for managing this fishery whilst the tuna is shoaling inside the 12 miles from July until October. As previously discussed at IFG meetings a sustainable rod and live fishery could be adopted in all inshore waters of Scotland during that period.

Members are asked to consider what new opportunity increased access to additional fisheries can offer to the future management of inshore fisheries and reaffirm the position that the Outer Hebrides Regional Inshore Fisheries Group boundary should be extended from its current 6 mile area to include the new 12 mile zone.

ITEM 8

The Project Facilitators for SIFIDS have been in contact with up to 20 vessels throughout the Western Isles and are now confident that they have secured support from the required number of vessels to host a researcher aboard their vessel for at least 1 day.

The researchers will be collecting a range of data during their sea trip:

· Vessel location, speed and direction when steaming and fishing (GPS track) 
· Type(s) of fishing gear being used  
· Quantity of shellfish retained and discarded 
·  Vessel layout and deck arrangement 
·  Reasons for fishing and what may prevent fishing trip  
·  Video of catch (with agreement of skipper) 
·  All data-recording equipment is removed from the vessel after the trip



ITEM 9

The FISA final report completed in the Sound of Barra  produced by SAMS detailing the work to develop the methodology to undertake stock assessments on Razor Fish using combinations of video monitoring and electrofishing gear has now been published and can be found at: 

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/marine/Publications/stats/Science/SMFS/2017/0806 


The report of the razor fish workshop held in Oban is attached and details of the sites identified for stock surveys will be announced in the coming months.

The methodology used in the Sound of Barra will be used to determine the stocks in the identified sites.

The current razor permits allow vessels to land up to a maximum 600 kilos per day, with price paid being £5/kilo from Class A waters, whilst £4/kilo is paid for razors coming from Class B waters that require to be depurated at end destination.

This daily quota exceeds the proposed 400 kilos per day maximum discussed by the OHRIFG Razor Fish Sub Group.

Members are asked to consider whether any future manage measures for the Outer Hebrides should remain at the 400 kilos and permit more to participate in the fishery rather than have a smaller number of vessels operating at a higher level of returns. Members should consider whether a maximum £2,000 per day is considered to be a profitable return for mostly under 10 metre vessel usually employing a crew of 3.

Presently, there are 5 vessels based in the Outer Hebrides that have been issued with a Razor Fish permit.

ITEM 10

A meeting with telephone conferencing facilities was held on 15 June 2017 at the offices of Barratlantic and the Stornoway Fishery Office to consider the development of a spurdog avoidance project similar to that currently underway in the South West of England.

Officials from Marine Scotland, DEFRA,  CEFAS and the Shark Trust attended along with 4 skippers from Lewis and 4 skippers from Barra, Barratlantic and Islander Shellfish who would buy any spurdog that would be landed as part of the project.

The basis for moving forward with the project was looking at a continuation of the areas that had been fished and sampled during the previous FISA funded project.

The EU has provided a limited quota to allow participating vessels to land dead spurdog caught as a by -catch with vessels moving on if they find large quantities of spurdog. The initial pilot had been successful in the South West and there was clear support for a similar project to commence in Inshore waters of Scotland.

Following correspondence with Marine Scotland it’s expected that initial trials will firstly commence in the South Minch, as earlier reported catches have come from that area. The project will then be extended to cover the North Minch later in the year.

Government officials will be requesting additional quota allocations being made to extend the project to cover Scottish vessels, with the Barra vessels Aquarious and New Dawn being the first vessels to participate in the project and the Lewis vessels Sheigra and Sincerity commencing in the North Minch. The other vessels Joanna and Our Pride from Barra will participate at a later date as will the Kaylana and the Prevail in the North Minch.

 
ITEM 11

Marine Scotland announced on 25 May 2017 that they were to launch 2 pilots areas to improve the management of inshore fisheries, This was giving communities more management controls to find solutions that best suits the need of local sustainable fisheries.

Whilst other areas of Scotland could be considering the development of a pilot within their own region the Outer Hebrides Regional IFG has already identified an area where there is considered  to be too much potting activity.

The defined area stretches from Stornoway at Latitude 58 11.00 N south to Barra at a latitude 56 35.00N and East to the boundaries with the neighbouring mainland West Coast Regional  Inshore Fisheries Groups.

The scheme would be similar to the Northumberland model and  would require to address all static pots/traps/cages set within the area and an identified tag with a serial number would  be inserted in each individual pot/trap/cage set.   Tags should be issued by Stornoway Fishery Office, with initial cost of tags being met by Scottish Government.

The number of pots permitted per vessel would be depending on vessel size and crew numbers as detailed in the Outer Hebrides IFG Management Plan.

• ‹ 8 metre – 600 creels verified crew of 2 limit 800 
 
• 8 – 10 metres  - 1,000 creels verified crew of 3 limit 1,200 
 
• 10 – 12 metres – 1,200 creels verified crew of 3 limit 1,500 
 
• › 12 metres – 1,500 creels verified crew of 3+ limit 1,800
All marker buoys set within the defined area would have to be clearly marked with the vessels name and registration number. 
No person would be able to   haul any other vessels or person’s pot, trap or cage without firstly obtaining the agreement of Marine Scotland.
Any unlicensed vessel could   apply for up to 5 tags which would  be a different colour for those issued to licensed vessels.
All static gear set without tags set within the defined area would  be removed and details of their position would  be advertised locally and unless claimed within a specified period would  be sold with proceeds used for future inshore management projects.
Members are asked to consider applying to Marine Scotland for the above area to be considered as one of the pilot areas where a more balanced approach was introduced to more sustainable harvesting of the marine environment.
ITEM 12
Comhairle Nan Eilean Siar in partnership with the Royal Bank of Scotland and Western Isles Fishermen’s Association continue to provide Loans for the purchase of second hand vessels. There are strict eligibility criteria that applicants must be compliant with and to date there has been virtually no business failure over a period of 15 years.
The Fisheries Panel that approve applications met last week and approved a further 7 applications, 2 from Lewis, 2 from North Uist, 1 from Benbecula and 2 from Barra. 6 of the applicants are first time vessel owners, with 5 of the 7 applicants aged under 30 years old with the others being under 40.
The local fishing industry has had a very good 12 month period with record prices and record catches, with lobster catches to the West of Uist reported to be the highest catch per unit effort seen in the last 30 years.
The main concern for the whole Western Isles economy is the forecasted demographic trends from 2012 – 2024 :

	Age
	2012
	2024
	Change
	%

	16 and under
	4,933
	4,166
	-767
	-16%

	17-65
	16,902
	14,927
	-1,979
	-12%

	66+
	5,725
	7,207
	1,482
	+26%


This will result in less school leavers and various sectors competing for a diminishing labour pool.
As more and more young fishermen are deciding to acquire their own vessels this is putting additional strain on deckhands being able to crew prawn trawlers. Whilst some skippers/owners have managed to recruit EU Nationals the available pool of suitable deckhands is diminishing and there is urgent need for the UK Government to recognise the particular needs of fragile island communities that require to import labour to adequately crew the inshore fleet.
Local processors all report that could sell far more product than they can source with a buoyant market being available for high quality seafood.
Comhairle Nan Eilean Siar’s Education Department, has now extended Marine Skills to being available in all Secondary Schools throughout the area. At the moment a new qualification is being developed with SQA to be available in schools within the Highlands and Islands from January 2018. This new qualification will give school leavers a qualification that will be recognised by the marine sector for those wishing to go into the Merchant Navy, Fishing,  Aquaculture or Marine Tourism sectors.
Members are asked to note the above and in particular recognise the urgent need for being able to attract skilled people to work in the various sectors of the fishing industry and that some form of movement continues following Brexit providing employment has been identified for those moving into the area.


 ITEM 13

The 2016 Economics of the UK Fishing Fleet report was made available this week and is available from the Seafish website :

http://www.seafish.org/media/publications/Quay_Issues_-_Economics_of_UK_Fishing_Fleet_-_2016_interactive_version.pdf.

The Executive Summary highlights an industry that has been very profitable with fishing income increasing from £775 million in 2015  to around £920 million in 2016

Number of active vessels increasing from 4576 in 2015 to 4,607 in 2016

Marine fuel spend £98 million in 2015 representing a 30% decrease from 2014 with an estimated spend of £94 million in 2016 

Total operating profit was an estimated £170 million in 2015 and increased by 22% in 2016 to £207 million. Operating profit as proportion of total income was around 20% in both  2015 and 2016

Those fiqures reflect an industry that is buoyant and could explain the good news that is spreading around to attract new vessel owners into the industry.

Members can down load the whole report at the Seafish website.

ITEM 14 

The West Coast Regional IFG has been discussing specific scallop issues which relate to some specific areas within their region.

Those include having specific seasonal closures in specific areas, effort limitation, by weekend bans, night time curfews, maximum number of days per month fishing, having VMS on all sized scallop dredgers, increasing the minimum landing size to 110 in some areas, dives wishing to incease MLS to 120 within MPAs.

The recent increase in MLS from 100 to 105mm was firstly considered at the OHIFG and was welcome news when introduced. Sampling done at certain areas had clearly shown that increasing to 110 was too large a step to take as a large percentage at Lochmaddy Bank could not be landed, there are other similar areas on the West Coast.

The Outer Hebrides already operates a seasonal closure for scallops from Lochmaddy to Barra head that has worked very well.

There was support for all scallops vessels to have VMS  regardless of size.

One matter which seems to be causing concern at UK level is the increase in the number of under 10 metre scallopers that enter the fisher as there is no need to have a scallop entitlement. This seems unfair at a time when the Scottish Government has frozen the scallop entitlements for over 10 metre vessels that did not show landings during a specific reference period.

The reports on the various meetings held and proposals are attached and comments in relation to any of the proposals from Members are welcome.

Members are asked to consider whether it would be sensible management to request Marine Scotland whether there should be a prohibition on allowing any more under 10 metre vessels to join the scallop fishery. Those smaller vessels will tend to fish more inshore waters and are more likely to cause more interaction with static gear vessels.

Currently, the Fishery Office in Stornoway is dealing with 2 damage to gear forms from scallopers whohave alleged to have caused damage at Tolsta Head and at Lochboisdale. In both cases 40 pots have been lost in the 2 incidents.

ITEM 15

Members will recall at previous meetings that the issue of current traps used in the wrasse fishery had parlours with a mesh size of less than 60mm. Since our last meeting some enforcement   issues were highlighted in relation to  the interpretation of the regulation.

Eamon Murphy, MS Policy, was the lead Policy official detailing with this as a matter of urgency prior to the commencement of the 2017 season. He considered the regulation and has concluded as follows:
that article 6 of SSI 2004/276 does not prohibit the placing of a trap with a mesh size of less than 60 mm on the sea bed for the purpose of catching wrasse. This interpretation is applicable across Scotland, although I would stress that those involved in this fishery should take notice of any related regulation when carrying out their activities.  Marine Scotland Compliance colleagues have been involved in the consideration of this issue  and will operate accordingly. 

As you are aware, any Scottish Salmon Company purchasing wrasse should be a registered buyer under the Registered Buyers and Sellers Scheme. To comply with the regulations, all landings of Wrasse must be recorded on a sales note and submitted to the RBS Unit in Aberdeen within 48 hours after the first sale. Among other requirements, the sales note should contain the weight (in kilograms) of each species of wrasse purchased, not the number of fish. A different sales note must be provided for each landing. If sales notes are found to not comply with these regulations they will not be accepted.

The procedures covering the completion and submission of electronic sales note data are set out in Council Regulation (EC) No 1224/2009. You can also obtain further advice on this and any other regulatory matter by contacting me at the Scottish Government, RBS Unit,  Room A30, PO Box 101, 375 Victoria Road, Aberdeen, AB11 9DB.

The above arrangements should ensure that by shifting to weight landed of each species of wrasse landing will improve the future recordings of value of fish landed and give a more accurate reflection of a very important fishery for some of the smaller class of vessels operating in inshore waters around the West Coast and the Islands.

Members are asked to note the above in relation to the wrasse fishery.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Members should  note that Marine Harvest did a small project with a local vessel purchasing lumpsuckers for transferring to hatcheries at a purchase cost of £100 per female and £200 per male fish.







